District West Regional Office, 1 Civic Centre Court, 2nd floor, Toronto, ON M9C 2B3

School Tel: 416-396-9182

October 26, 2016

Dear Parents/Guardians and Community Members:

I am writing you to share the final recommendations of the Program Area Review Team (PART) that was established this fall regarding Armour Heights PS, Broadlands PS, Denlow PS, Don Valley MS, Dunlace PS, Harrison PS, Owen PS, Rippleton PS, St Andrews JHS, Windfields JHS and York Mills CI. The PART has completed its work and has developed the following recommendations.

These recommendations result in improved utilization rates, efficient use of space, program choice, equity and fair access to specialized programs. They also achieve a decrease in the number of portables needed at the schools.

1. Grade Changes:

- a. The junior elementary schools (Denlow PS, Dunlace PS, Harrison PS, Owen PS, Rippleton PS) with the exception of Armour Heights PS, become JK to Grade 5 schools.
- b. Broadlands PS become a SK to Grade 5 school.
- c. That St Andrews JHS and Windfields JHS become Grade 6 to 8 schools.
 - Because of the Grade change to become Grade 6 to 8 schools, the schools' names change to St Andrews Middle School and Windfields Middle School.
- d. York Mills CI becomes a Grade 9 to 12 school.

2. Shift in Special Education Programs:

- a. That the Gifted program at St Andrews MS expand from Grades 7 to 8, to Grades 6 to 8 as a result of the Grade range change.
- b. That the Grade 6 pupils in the Gifted program move from Denlow PS to St Andrews MS as a result of the Grade range change at Denlow PS.

3. Shift in French Programs:

- a. The Extended French Program at Dunlace PS be relocated to Denlow PS, and implemented by phasing out so that children already at Dunlace PS will finish Grade 5 at Dunlace PS before moving to the middle school program at Milne Valley MS for Grade 6.
 - The first French Extended class at Denlow PS should be Grade 4 and should be started as soon as September 2018.
 - The last Grade 6 French Extended class at Dunlace PS will graduate June 2018.
- b. French Immersion programs at Dunlace PS and Owen PS change from Grades SK to 6, to Grades SK to 5 as a result of the Grade range change with a pathway to Windfields MS.
- c. The French Immersion program at Windfields MS changes from Grades 7 to 9, to Grades 6 to 8 as a result of the Grade range change.
- d. The pathway for the graduates of the Don Valley MS and Windfields MS French Immersion Programs be to York Mills CI for Grade 9.

4. Changes to Shared Attendance Boundaries

a. The shared Armour Heights PS – Owen PS attendance areas change so that they become entirely the Owen PS attendance area with the pathway to St Andrews MS and York Mills CI.

- b. The shared Denlow PS Rippleton PS attendance area change so that it becomes entirely the Denlow PS attendance area. A corresponding change to the intermediate boundary from St Andrew MS to Windfields MS to keep the cohort together with the pathway to York Mills CI.
- c. The shared St Andrews MS Windfields MS attendance area encompassing the whole of the Rippleton PS Junior attendance area be left intact.
- d. The shared Ledbury Park E & MS St Andrews MS attendance area change so that it becomes entirely the St Andrews MS attendance area while keeping the Secondary pathways intact
- a. Grandparenting: All students who currently reside in the attendance areas for these schools and attend these schools as of the end of the 2017-2018 school year and their siblings be allowed to remain at the current schools until they graduate.

5. Implementation:

- a. That Grade 6 and 9 shifts happen at the same time for September 2018.
- b. That program changes be phased in starting 2018, with phasing meaning new program sites have their first grade of intake.
- c. That each school have a transition team, involving teachers, parents, principal, and when appropriate students, to identify and mitigate issues in student readiness, including such matters as student safety.
- d. That boundary changes occur in 2018 with the grandparenting of existing pupils and their siblings

Staff will be reviewing the recommendations made by the Program Area Review team and preparing their own report.

If you have any questions about the process, please feel free to contact me.

I would like to thank all members of the PART and those who attended the public meetings for their valuable contribution. A great deal of time was spent analyzing different options to develop recommendations that will benefit area students.

Regards,

French

Kathleen Garner

Superintendent of Education

c.c. Gerri Gershon, Trustee Ward 13 Vicky Branco, SOE Curtis Ennis, SOE Audley Salmon, SOE Jennifer Arp, Trustee Ward 8 Ken Lister. Trustee Ward 17

English This document contains important information. Please take it to someone who can read English or to your School Office so that they can arrange for an interpreter or translation.

Le présent document contient des renseignements importants. Veuillez le montrer à une personne qui comprend l'anglais écrit ouau bureau de votre école qui prendra les dispositions requises pour engager un interprète ou un traducteur.

Farsi

این مدرک حاوی مطالب مهمی است. لطفا از کسی که انگلیسی می داند بخواهید تا آنرا برای شما بخواند، یا آنرا به دفتر مدرسه (فرزندتان) ببرید تا یک مترجم را برای خواندن آن ترتیب دهند.

Korean

이 문서에는 중요한 정보가 들어 있습니다. 영어를 읽을 수 있는 사람에게 도움을 청하거나, 학교 사무실에 가져가서 통역사나 번역사를 주선해달라고 하십시오.

Mandarin (Simplified)

此文件含有重要资讯。请找一能阅读英文的人替你翻译或将文件带到你的学校办事处以便他们能替你安排一口译员或翻译员。

R02 (P20161026-YorkMillsClusterPARTStaffResponseLetter-v1.doc)